
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

February 24, 2021
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, February 24, 2021, via teleconference. The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  The following Board members were in attendance:

            James Anderson
 Don Geistwhite
William Leonard

Keith Bashore

 James Gross

Stephan Libhart

Bennett Chotiner
 James Helsel

Carolyn Van Newkirk
Brian Enterline
 Erik Hume

Nelva Wright
Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety),  and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  None.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve four Consent Calendar items, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the January 27, 2021 Board Meeting 
2. Stormwater Compliance Evaluation, CXY, GRA and FCRA Airports

3. Stormwater Agreement, Cumberland Township, GRA

4. Stormwater Agreement, Cumberland Township, Hillard Hangar, GRA
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.   The motion was seconded by Dr. Chotiner and was unanimously approved.
Executive Committee:  There were no items for the Executive Committee.
Airport Operations:

a)
Demolition of Buildings 26 & 96, Airport Drive, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Neuber Environmental Services in an amount of $1,312,020.35 to demolish Buildings 26 and 96 at Harrisburg International Airport.  The project was advertised for bid on December 15, 2020.  Eight firms purchased bid packages, and seven firms submitted bids on January 13, 2021.  The project was bid with two base bid items and three additive bid items.  All three additive bid items are recommended for award.  Bids ranged from $1,186,408.31 to $1,864,257.25.  Urban Engineers recommended the award to Reclaim Company, LLC, who submitted the low bid in the amount of $1,186,408.31.  However, Reclaim’s bid contained a material defect in that the bid bond that was submitted did not comply with the bid requirements.  Therefore, the recommendation is to award the contract to Neuber Environmental Services, Inc.  This project will be funded with a Transportation Assistance Program grant of $1,445,944 (SARAA match of $481,981).
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board award a contract to Neuber Environmental Services, Inc. of Gilbertsville, PA in an amount of $1,312,020.35 to demolish Buildings 26 and 96 at HIA, contingent upon receipt of signed State Grant Agreements, and conditioned upon Neuber’s compliance with all administrative and contractual requirements, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and approved with a Roll Call vote.  Mr. Anderson, Mr. Bashore, Dr. Chotiner, Mr. Geistwhite, Mr. Gross, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Hume, Mr. Leonard, Mr. Libhart, Dr. Van Newkirk and Ms. Wright voted for the motion.  Mr. Enterline voted against the motion.

b)
Stormwater Compliance Evaluation, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. in an amount not-to-exceed $25,960 to provide professional services to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the airport’s industrial stormwater permit.  SARAA has a requirement to accomplish an annual compliance evaluation in accordance with the Airport’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit for stormwater.   This requires semiannual sampling and inspection of the airport’s twelve (12) outfalls and preparation of a compliance report by a professional engineer.  Geo-Technology Associates is recommended to provide these professional services based upon successful performance of similar work from 2011 through 2020.  The cost of this work was included in the line item for environmental studies in SARAA’s 2021 operating budget.  No grant funds will be used to perform this work.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the award of a contract to Geo-Technology Associates, inc. of York, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $25,960 to provide professional services to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the airport’s industrial stormwater permit and accomplish sampling required by the environmental Memorandum of Understanding, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  


c)
Wellness4Humanity/Swyft Location Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Location Agreement between SARAA and Swyft, Inc.  Swyft, Inc. is proposing to place two Wellness4Humanity personal use Covid test vending machines in the airport.  The vending machines will dispense both a rapid antigen test with test results available within 15 minutes, or a PCR saliva test with results available withing 48 hours.  Customers who purchase the test kits will administer the tests themselves.  Swyft is seeking a one-year term for the vending machines.  Each test kit will cost $149.  SARAA will receive 5% commission on each test kit sold.  Mr. Edwards recommended that SARAA not receive any commission.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the SARAA Board approve a Location Agreement between SARAA and Swyft, Inc. and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute the agreement. The motion was seconded by Mr. Enterline.
Discussion ensued.  Mr. Helsel convened an Executive Session at 8:31 a.m. to discuss privileged legal issues regarding this matter.  Mr. Helsel reconvened the public Board meeting at 8:50 a.m.  

Vote on the Motion:  A Roll Call vote was taken and the motion was not approved, with eleven members voting against the motion and one member voting for the motion.  Mr. Anderson, Mr. Bashore, Dr. Chotiner, Mr. Enterline, Mr. Geistwhite, Mr. Gross, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Hume, Mr. Libhart, Dr. Van Newkirk and Ms. Wright voted against the motion.  Mr. Leonard voted for the motion. 


d)
Delta Development Consultant Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that on April 14, 2014, the SARAA Board approved a three-year consultant agreement with the Delta Development Group to provide public funding implementation, real estate development and government affairs consulting services. The original agreement was extended by a Letter of Extension dated April 12, 2017 and extended again on March 27, 2019.  That original agreement (twice extended) will expire on March 31, 2021.  Delta Development has provided SARAA with a revised Consulting Agreement that supersedes any prior written or oral agreements between the parties.  The term of the new agreement is effective upon execution and will remain in effect for 24 months.  The proposed retainer fee will remain at $9,500 per month plus reasonable and ordinary expenses.  The monthly fee provides for 60 hours of work per month.  Mr. Edwards reviewed the Scope of Services with the Board.  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve a 24-month Consultant Agreement with Delta Development Group, Inc. at a monthly retainer fee of $9,500 per month (plus reasonable and ordinary expenses).  The motion was seconded by Dr. Chotiner.  Discussion ensued regarding the terms of the proposed agreement.
Mr. Libhart suggested that the Motion should be withdrawn, and this matter be brought back to the table next month with a revised copy of the agreement.   Mr. Gross withdrew the motion with the consent of Dr. Chotiner.
e)
Consulting Services/DBE Program Plan Update Proposal:  Mr. Edwards reported that CDI Infrastructure, d/b/a L.R. Kimball has submitted a cost proposal to SARAA to update SARAA’s DBE plan, ACDBE Plan and Accomplishment Reports for FFY 2021-2023.  The FAA requires that all airport sponsors receiving federal aid under the Airport Improvement Program must submit a plan of DBE goals for contracts and concessions and provide regular reports detailing DBE accomplishments for projects completed during the previous fiscal year.  L.R. Kimball has successfully provided DBE reporting services to SARAA for the past eleven years.  Per the proposal, L.R. Kimball will perform the following services:  DBE goal setting for AIP contracts; ACDBE goal setting; DBE accomplishment reporting for AIP contracts, ACDBE accomplishment reporting.  The source of funding for the project will be SARAA operating funds.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board award a contract not to exceed $33,000 (for the three-year period) to CDI Infrastructure, LLC d/b/a L.R. Kimball to provide professional services necessary to update SARAA’s DBE Plan, ACDBE Plan and accomplishment reporting and authorize the Executive Director to execute the necessary contract documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved with a Roll Call Vote.
Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through December):   Mr. Edwards reported Total Airline Revenues YTD 2020 were $10.7 million vs $11.8 million budgeted. Total Parking Revenues were YTD 2020 were $3.3 million vs. $9.4 million budgeted, or $6.1 million under budget.  Vehicle Rental Commissions & CFC’s YTD 2020 were $2.4 million vs. $4.7 million budgeted, or $2.3 million dollars under budget. Total Rents YTD 2020 were $3 million vs. $3 million budgeted.  Total Operating Revenues YTD 2020 were $20.9 million vs. $31 million budgeted.  The Parking Operation Expense YTD is $1 million vs $2.1 million budgeted, resulting in a significant savings of 52.4%.  This significant impact resulted from closing the long-term parking lot.  The Personnel costs YTD 2020 was $6.1 million vs $6.5 million budgeted.  Contracted Repairs and Services YTD 2020 were $1.5 million vs the budgeted amount of $2.6 million, or $1.1 million under budget. Total Operating Expenses YTD 2020 were $15.5 million vs $19.5 million.  Total Net Operating Revenues YTD 2020 were $5.5 million.  Total Non-Operating Items were ($10,979,026) resulting in a variance to budget of ($5,408,419).  When you factor in the Extraordinary Cash Inflows, which include Withdrawal from Coverage Account for Cash Needs of $800,000, Withdrawal from Capital Improvement Account for Cash Needs of $1,672,000, and CARES Act Grant Funds Received of $4,443,945, the Net Position with cash inflows is $1,507,526.  The coverage ratio is 1.43 on a requirement of 1.25.  SARAA will receive additional relief of $4.3 million and will begin drawing this down as soon as the grant application is submitted and approved.  On the Capital Project Summary Report, there is one completed project:  Rehab Airport Drive.  The actual project cost was $4.4 million.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary Report (through December 2020), YTD 2020 enplanements were 317,660 vs 761,842 in YTD 2019, a decrease of 58% vs YTD 2019.  Total Food, News and Gift Sales are down 59% vs YTD 2019.  Total Car Rental Sales for YTD 2020 are down 48.62% vs. YTD 2019.   Total Variable Revenue is down 48.38%.  On the Accounts Receivable Summary Report, a total of $775,000 has been paid on the total receivables of $997,114.  On the SARAA Covid-19 Revised Spending Plan Model, the initial April Revision Model for Revenue was $19.4 million vs the 2020 actual of $20.9 million, or $1.5 million more than projected in April. The estimated April Revision Model for expenses was $16.8 million vs the 2020 actual of $15.4 million.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:   
Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:   The contractor continues to work on installing concrete block protective mats at the west end of the flood dike, but work slowed during February due to snow.  As of February 12th, the project was 60% complete with 78% of the protective mats installed, which is 5,141 mats.    
Major Projects in Design and Bidding:
Demolition of Buildings 26 & 96, HIA:  Bids were opened on January 13th.   Bids range from $1.2 million to $1.9 million.    
Expand Cargo Apron, HIA:  This project was advertised for bid on February 14th.  Bids will be opened on April 6th.
CXY Remove Obstructions:  This project was advertised for bid on February 21st.  Bids will be opened on April 8th.  

Construct SRE Storage Building:  This project will be advertised for bid on March 6th.  Bids will be opened on April 13th.
Construct South Apron, GRA:  This project was advertised for bid on February 14th.  Bids will be opened on April 14th. 
c)
Enplanement Report:  Mr. Edwards reported that January 2021 MDT Operations were down 14.5% vs January 2020.  2021 MDT Operations consisted of Military, 29.5%; Air Carrier, 26%; Air Taxi, 24.4%; and General Aviation, 20.1%. January 2021 CXY Operations were up 286% vs January 2020.  January 2021 CXY Operations were up 28.6% vs January 2020.  While January 2021 Cargo Operations were down 2.8%, Air Cargo Tonnage increased 8.4% compared to January 2020.  January 2021 set a new cargo landing fee revenue record at $126,342.  Only January 2019 was a busier air cargo month.  January 2021 enplanements were down 67% vs January 2020.  Increasing COVID cases and travel restrictions have been hurting travel since October.  First quarter 2021 enplanements are currently pacing 11% below budget due to lower load factors and weather.  
Marketing Update:  50% of the population still perceive commercial air travel and business travel as at least “somewhat unsafe”.  While expectations around vaccines have regressed, most are optimistic that vaccines are the path to “normalcy”.  49% believe they will get a vaccination by June.  The summer months are when most people tentatively plan to travel again.  26% will not get a vaccination while 20% do not plan to travel this year.   40.9% of travel advertisement are seen on TV; 32.4% are seen online.  A digital marketing campaign is being planned for March and April to coincide with an increase in service from MDT.  
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk applauded the Authority for the productivity and attendance at the Zoom meetings.
Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked staff, the Board members and Mr. Winfield for their efforts in working through all the issues.
Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite said that snow removal team did a phenomenal job.

Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard thanked the staff in all departments for their effort with all the barriers that the Authority faced in the past twelve months.

Ms. Wright:  Ms. Wright commented that it is a joy for her to serve on the Board.  She thanked staff for all the information that is provided to the Board.  She encouraged continuing to move forward with the DBE program and hopes to see more innovation and inclusion moving forward.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, March 31, 2021, 8:00 a.m. 

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:31 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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